
CBCRA ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING MINUTES
HELD at Camps Bay High School on 4 December 2023 @ 18:00

1. WELCOME

Good evening and welcome to the 2023 AGM of the CBCRA.

It would be appreciated if you would do your membership fee payments at the desk with Mary Lloyd and Ann Caras. My sincere thanks to both ladies who give so generously of their time to assist the CBCRA.

Alternatively, this can be done online. 

Firstly, though, I wish to mention the recent sad passing of Wendy Way. Wendy was an iconic figure in Camps Bay, having mentored generations of swimmers at the local schools. The CBCRA extends its condolences to Lindsay, Laura, Paul and Gunner and their families.

Alan Marsh, the tireless chair of the CPF also passed away recently. His dedication and service to the security - and more - of Camps Bay will be sorely missed and are thoughts are with Edith and Alley.

Tonight, the CBCRA welcomes as its guest speaker, Dr Leon van Rensburg who has kindly agreed to address this meeting, with a view to outlining the problems faced by ratepayers in dealing with the City planning department and the entrenched, vested interests of the ruling political party. 

He will also address the beachfront hotel matter, currently before the High Court in Cape Town and also take questions from the floor.

A warm welcome also to our local councillor, Nicola Jowell, who has tirelessly served this community over the past year. As I’ve mentioned at previous meetings, I can personally attest to the dedication that Nicola has shown toward our community and the hard and often thankless work that she does. We also welcome Ald Matthew Kempthorne, the sitting chair of the Good Hope Subcouncil.

As with last year, we will dispense with all but the most important business of an AGM, so I apologise that the meeting that will be more of a town hall meeting with report-backs and questions. 

From the agenda, may I please have any apologies for tonight’s meeting.

(Carl & Kim Richter, Gavin Reynolds sent prior apologies)

Apologies which have already been received will be posted with the minutes of this meeting

Also, we need to confirm the minutes of the previous AGM, held on 07 November 2022. Proposer and seconder?

2. APOLOGIES, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

2.1. Apologies: Carl and Kim Richter and Gavin Reynolds.
2.2. Minutes for AGM held 7 November 2022 were posted on the blog.  These were proposed by Johan van Papendorp and seconded by Alma Horn.  No one objected.  Minutes were approved.

3.    PLANNING MATTERS ADDRESS – DR LEON VAN RENSBURG (LVR)
Dr van Rensburg spoke about the Planning Department in general how it is meant to work and the shortcomings we experience on a regular basis.  
He then went into detail about the Camps Bay Hotel and the way the City has worked with the Developer in order to approve the plans.  The main issues are the number of parking bays, the height and the number of storeys/floors.  
Questions from floor:
1. Aleksander Ruzicka suggested that there must have been corruption involved in order to get the plans approved in their current form.  He also wanted the Mayor to be present at this AGM.
Responses:  LvR responded saying this is more a political question for the Councillors to take back to the City and the Mayor.  CW responded saying that it is premature to have invited the Mayor.  Hopefully once we win the Court case, then we invite the Mayor to answer for the way the City has dealt with this matter.
4.
COUNCILLOR REPORT BACK (NICOLA JOWELL (NJ))

· Kloof Road Closure

· Closed roads signage has gone up

· Diversion route down Berkley Road and no parking on that road. Diversion into Argyle

· Still appealing to the traffic department for a points person to assist there

· Camps Bay Drive:

· Pedestrian crossing at the top to enable safe crossing to The Glen and also to regular traffic coming out of Tafelberg and Signal Hill roads. 

· Camps Bay Drive will be resurfaced and we have got them to delay this till next year March and it will be done overnight. 

· Marine Outfalls

· Environmental study concluded in 2022. Recommendation that the city embarks on process to look at alternatives

· Feasibility report was undertaken and concluded this year. Looks at the alternatives and the costs for those. Report is being finalised. There have been a number of meetings with stakeholder groupings. The next step is a workshop on the proposed interventions which relate to piping sewage to an existing WWTP. Very expensive as the piping alone is between R6-7b and that does not include the WWTP upgrades hat would be needed. 

· Public Spaces

· War memorial has received an upgrade but there is still some work to be done at the site

· Mowing has been a huge problem with the contractor defaulting and a new one appointed, they have been catching up on all areas. 

· Parks management, Pauline McConney has returned to the ward with lots of experience and Buhle is our new area superintendent. 

· Thank you

· Chris Willemse, Richard Bendel and team!

· Ignisvie

· CPF

· Camps Bay Clean

· CBCSI

· Individuals
Questions from floor:
1. Extra development is putting more pressure on services which currently can’t cope.  NJ responded by saying have Cape Town is a growing City which is desirable for many in the Country.  The expectation is that by 2030 there would be +-R10m people living in the City.  The City will upgrade the infrastructure.

2. Mike Morris suggested increasing the road width on Camps Bay Drive by Dal Rd so that cars could turn.  He also mentioned that there was still debris in Blinkwater from the September storms.  NJ responded by saying that it wouldn’t be possible to increase the width of CB Drive by Dal Rd since this would take approximately 4 years.  It would need an EIA.  She did suggest putting signs up saying No access to Victoria Rd” from the Dal Rd turn off.  Regarding the debris in Blinkwater, the City is looking to clean the storm water channel.
3. Comment from the floor that in parts of UK they have stopped cutting sidewalks and verges.  NJ responded by saying that the City have a “no mow area” policy, but this isn’t active yet.
4. Suggestion that there should be a roundabout at top of Kloofnek Rd.

5. Aleksander Ruzicka expressed his disappointment with the Planning Department and the development / densification objectives of the City.  NJ responded by saying tha densification is in keeping with the Community.  She would support having a voice at the MPT in order to put the Communities voice forward.

6. Comment from the floor that if properties can go from 2 units to 4 units, then this will place an extra strain on the services (sewage, water, electricity, etc) and the developers should then be responsible for upgrades to the services.  NJ commented that this does happen for large scale developments where developers have to pay a development charge.

7. Comment from floor that the beach and beachfront area is degrading (illegal drinking, litter, urinating, criminal issues).  NJ agreed and commented that there will be an extra 14 Law Enforcement Officers (LEO) and from 15 December even more resources will be deployed from other departments.  She did mention that the LEO’s also had to work the mountain area so couldn’t just be at the beach area.
5.
CHAIRMANS REPORT (CW)
One of the major issues that has been going on for many years now is the City’s marine outfall plant on the Camps Bay beach. Many of you will recall the many debates that we have had in this regard and the presentations by pre-eminent scientists in this field, who warn of the public health hazard and the long-term environmental damage that is being done – and also the protestations of the City as to how up to 6m litres of raw sewerage, pumped into the ocean at Camps Bay, is totally innocuous.

Of late, however, the Mayco member responsible for Water & Sanitation, Dr Zahid Badroodien, himself a medical doctor, seems to be manning up to the problem and various meeting have been held in an effort to start to address the problem. So that’s good. 

However, a recent appeal to the Minister of Environment, Forestry & Fisheries, Barbara Creecy, by ActionSA and others, such as the NSRI, against the awarding of Water Discharge permits (DWP’s) was successful and the City have been ordered to restart the public participation process and re-advertise the application.

Essentially, this means that the actual permits upon which the City are relying (for the MOP’s at CB, Hout Bay and Green Point are currently not valid.
What is alarming though, is that in the fresh application, the City has advertised that the marine outfalls are completely safe – discharging the sewerage far from shore and in deep water. Both of those statements are a complete lie and it appears that the City has now regressed into pure denialism.

So, what to do about it?

In its submissions to the Minister, the CBCRA has requested that any issuing of a WD permit be linked to the construction of a “package” plant alongside the MOP, which can treat the raw sewerage to tertiary levels. This would then be an acceptable level to be discharged into the ocean – and there is enough land available. The costs are also not astronomical and one has to bear in mind that the City has been levying a sewerage discharge tax every property in CB for decades, without providing any infrastructural investment. The time is now due.

During this year the CBCRA has dealt with valuation, planning, social, cleaning and many other issues. For the sake of brevity, most of these matters are on our website, so please check out that which interests you.

A major issue facing CB at the moment is the impending demise of the CBCSI, which is our safety and security backstop. Lack of funding and support has led to this.
However, under the stewardship of Spencer McNally and his steering Committee, we are close to achieving the required vote, from all ratepayers in CB, to form a CID. Obviously, this has been a hotly debated topic but I will ask Richard Bendel to report on progress in this matter.

6.
CID (RB)
The CID Steering Committee is made up of 8 volunteers and 2 full time employees.  This Committee started pursuing the establishment of a CID in October 2022 with the Chairman Spencer McNally securing funding from some generous donors.  He realized that without running this Steering Committee on a professional basis with funding, it would in all likelihood peter out as has been the case with others who attempted to establish a CID.

A UMS survey was done as prescribed by the regulations for establishing a CID and the response to the UMS exceeded our expectations.  We were required to receive a response from 20% of the homeowners.  We achieved over 30%.

Based on the outcome of the UMS, the Steering Committee drafted a budget focusing on the main issues raised in the UMS by the homeowners.  The budget is for a 5 year period/cycle.  Year 1’s budget is approximately R30m which equates to 14.6% of the rates currently pay.  So for example, if a homeowner is currently paying R10 000 per month rates, they would now pay R1 460 extra for the CID.  The main items to be dealt with would be safety and security (crime), cleansing, social and economic development (homeless), Environmental development (open spaces).

We require over 60% of the eligible votes (homeowners) to vote “Yes”.  We currently need just under 200 more votes, but the last 10% is the most difficult to get and the most time consuming.  We also need to validate the votes we already have.  Votes could be invalid for a number of reasons, but mainly due to company or Trust documents not having been received or resolutions not signed correctly.

This is a defining moment in the history of Camps Bay.  Without a CID, our crime will increase.  This is especially the case since CBCSI has indicated that they will cease to exist by mid 2024.  They only have about 500 paying households and are running at a big loss which is being funded by a few donors.  This is not sustainable.

Areas around us all have CID’s.  Clifton’s CID recently came into existence, Llandudno has a CID, Hout Bay have quite a few CID’s, Oranjezicht has a CID.  This means that these areas issues will be pushed to us.

The cost per the budget is R87/R1m valuation.  So if your house is worth R10m, then you would pay R870 per month (inclusive of VAT).  The average valuation in Camps Bay is R11m so the average house would pay approximately R960 per month which is the cost of a cappuccino per day.  It is noted that properties classified as business/commercial pays a higher rate (double).  The City has started to reclassify residential properties as business/commercial (eg guest houses).  The City does have By Laws dealing with rates categories.  With regards guest houses / B&B’s, the By Laws and Policies mentions more than 60% of your property must be used for commercial/business purposes to be classified as such.  If you believe the City has erred in reclassifying your property, then the CBCRA is available to assist with an objection.
In conclusion, the decision you as a homeowner needs to make is whether you feel that paying this extra levy of R960 per month for the average house is worth it in order to protect your properties value and also protect you and your family. If so, then you should vote “Yes” for the establishment of the CID.
7.
PLANNING (CW)
There are always too many planning matters to report back on in one meeting, so I’ll give you a quick overview:

It appears as if the City planners and the MPT are on steroids in their blind rush to approve anything and everything, which gives the CBCRA a lot of work.
Besides the ongoing beachfront hotel saga, we are dealing with:

· A resolution of the impasse at 96 CB Drive, which has been stopped by Court order since 2018. We are close to an agreement with the developer.

· Forced the City to apply to the High Court to set aside its own unlawful planning approval at 37 Ingleside Rd

· Continued to oppose any further construction at 22 Sedgemoor Rd.

· Continued to oppose any further attempt by the City to approve the illegal construction at 5 The Meadway.

· Opposed the planning approval of the house under construction on Geneva Drive (between 15 and 17) for having an illegal 4th floor.

· Assessed and opposed (where necessary) many other applications.

One matter is of particular interest and that is the monstrosity at 22 Sedgemoor Rd, which was stopped by a court order obtained by the CBCRA two years ago.
You might remember that at our AGM last year, we questioned Mayor Geordin Hill-Lewis as to how it was possible that his planning department approved plans that were totally different to the departures that the developer was granted. And remember, he was quite taken back by the sheer audacity of that planning approval and stated that he would make urgent enquiries and revert to the community?

Well, he didn’t! No surprise, I suppose…

8.
ENVIRONMENT AND MEMBERSHIP (CvU)
1. When I started picking up litter in Camps Bay almost 4 years ago I could not have thought that picking up litter could become something so worthwhile – it felt like a thankless task, and my friends were embarrassed to walk with me and were worried that I would catch COVID! Receiving a City of Cape Town Civic Award in 2021 and walking in a cleaner Camps Bay has made it all worthwhile. 

2. Who do we have to thank – Mayor Geordin Hill-Lewis, joined us in 2021 and 2022, with record turnouts of locals

3. In the past 11 months we have filled 209 bags with litter as a Community of Camps Bay residents doing Beach Cleans monthly. Thank you Kaylee Watson for your community spirit. 

4. Joy has cleaned litter hotspots in the past 11 months, 1337 bags full, at vagrant structures and sleeping places, on Camps Bay Drive, corner Tree and Geneva Drive, along Victoria Road in Balie Bay and the beach, at the Simmonds Field, at the pump Station, at the Ingleside Road park, Atholl Road South, the Little Glen, Ottawa Road trail, Maiden’s Cove prior to October, and wherever else residents have reported litter hotspots. Since August Joy has joined me full-time. 

5. A total of 1546 bags filled in the past 11 months.

6. I started a Camps Bay Clean What’s App Group 2 years ago, which has grown to 110 members, reporting Litter Hotspots, announcing Community Clean ups, providing feedback about clean ups, and requests to the City of Cape Town to assist with more difficult clean ups. 

7. The Cleansing Department of Cape Town is gearing up for the Festive Season, with teams of morning, afternoon and even evening cleaners, clearing bins and cleaning the lawns and beaches. Ricardo Thompson with his assistant Rafeeqah, and Mr Goliath are doing a fantastic job for Camps Bay in responding to requests for morning and afternoon cleaning issues. We report damaged/missing bins to them.

8. Thank you to our hands-on Councillor Nicola Jowell for participating in clean-ups and for assisting in applying for another 2000 bags. To the Ratepayers Association, NOX,  and Harcourts Atlantic for a monthly sponsorship to pay Joy. To the members of our community who have donated towards Joy’s fee, water and snacks. To The 41 Restaurant for supplying a beverage to each beach cleaner and a Burger prize to the person collecting the most litter. 

9. And last but not least THANK YOU for our community support in reporting litter hot spots and for participating in clean ups. We hope to count on you to assist cleaning up on the 4 Festive Season public holiday days and on hot weekend days. THANK YOU JOY

10. We are saddened that after 4 years of doing service to keeping CAMPS BAY CLEAN that the proposed Camps Bay CID has not acknowledged the contribution to Camps Bay of CAMPS BAY CLEAN and has not included it in its Business Plan. 

9.
HOMELESS, SOCIAL ISSUES AND IGNISIVE (TM)
· TM presented her “Ignisive 12 Months in Review”

· Launched “I Love Camps Bay” Plakkies and Water initiative in collaboration with Veldskoen & Business Leaders…to bring awareness to Responsible Giving (and why handouts hurts).

· Handed pair to Mayor Geordin Hill Lewis at last AGM

· Sold Plakkies on Beach and Water through some businesses

· Supported Kalksteenfontein Primary in various ways (to help keep children off streets and in school)

· Ignite Love (Valentines themed) – through partnerships gave school shoes to all children (Frank Steyn), handed over reading glasses after doing eye tests for all kids, had motivational workshop with Guest Speakers

· SAPS organized a Soup Kitchen for all school children and elsewhere

· Took school children to Aquarium, on cruise around table bay

· Community Member donated strawberries

· Caprice had Christmas in July and donated toys to Grade R learners.

· Camps Bay Primary collected 303 boxes of love for every child at Kalksteenfontein today.  SAPS braaied for all kids and teachers and got all boerie rolls, with coldrinks/water, fruit etc sponsored by various incredible local businesses.  Nox made 303 sandwiches.  Cindy Nel and Steve Maresch donated Teachers gifts.

· Proud of A+ (Positive Action) Team achievements:

· Fiona Bosch (CoCT Reintegration Officer) did Post Grad Diploma in Addiction Care, Received CoCT Personal Achievement Award and The People Award

· Sergeant Bester (CB SAPS) received a certificate of Recognition for going above and beyond (she even helped a young learner with a disability receive a boot)

· Vernon (who was our streets 3 years ago) now running Culemborg safe space and got his licence this year.

· Alan Marsh passed away on 13 September 2023 a massive loss. Alan coordinated many many joint operations within our community and one that helped uplift 13 children off street in one operation.

· Facilitated strategy session for WCSCF and Leadership Session for Khulisa/Streetscapes Mayors CoCT Cleaning Project.

· Cooridinated 16 Days of Activisim

· Partners:

· Safe Space Bellville turned 3 years

· Collaborated with all Child Protection organisations during Child Protection week to escalate concerns around dire situations face vulnerable children (and elderly)

· Collaborated with DSD to host training for SAPS on child protection assistance

· Donated cleaning products to Safe Space through partner IQ Green Solutions

· Helped 7 Camps Bay Soccer Club Learners to have a positive local experience after visa’s for Sweden were denied (boat trip, total ninja, guest speaker Ryan Botha)

· Ocean Basket donated fish that fed more than 1000 people (Fiona and Pedro cooked)

· Virgin Active donated entire warehouse of office furniture to 19 different child protection facilities

10.
FINANCE (PRESENTED BY RB)

Due to time constraints, RB was not able to present the Annual Financial Statements (AFS).  The AFS can be found on the CBCRA website and blogspot.  Any questions can be directed to Richard Bendel (richard@xidea.co.za) and he will answer these questions.
11. Election of Office Bearers
After our last AGM, Leonard Giuricich and Aleksander Ruzicka generously agreed to join Manco and have made their presence felt. I trust that it is a worthwhile experience.

All members currently serving on your Manco have agreed to remain for the following year.

I wish to express my personal gratitude to all these hard-working and selfless individuals who freely give of their time to protect the uniqueness of our beautiful village and suburb. I’m sure that all present here tonight will join me in thanking the Manco.

As always, new members are welcome and there is a great variety of tasks to tackle. Any nominations from the floor?

(After the meeting, Michael Morris and Pieter Schumann offered their services).

Manco is made up of the following members:

Chris Willemse (Chair) - Ward Committee and Planning

Richard Bendel (Vice Chair) - Membership and Finance 

Johan van Papendorp – Planning & Environmental

Alma Horn - Membership and PR

Michael Smorenberg – Clifton
Theresa Massaglia – Social Development
Chris von Ulmenstein – Marketing & Environmental issues
Leonard Giuricich (Planning)

Aleksander Ruzicka
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